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June 8, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the County Council’s review and approval is the omnibus ordinance for the first quarter of 2006.  The attached ordinance includes supplemental budget requests for new appropriation authority, as well as technical corrections and 2005 budget reappropriations.
In addition, I am sending recommended revisions to various provisos included in the 2006 Adopted Budget Ordinance for various agencies.  These revisions are discussed below.
The following are highlights of the supplemental proposals impacting the Current Expense (CX) Fund.
Business Relations and Economic Development $110,000 

Rural Business Circuit Rider, $110,000 
Funding is included for a Rural Business Circuit Rider to provide one-to-one marketing, finance, operations and technology assistance to small businesses in the rural cities and unincorporated areas.  This is a one year pilot project.
Office of Management and Budget $106,224
Administrative Support for the King County Charter Review Committee - Section 800 of the King County Charter requires that at least once every ten years, the Executive appoint a commission of at least 15 citizens with at least one from each geogr The request funds a team of three term-limited positions to provide administrative support to the Charter Review Committee.

King County Sheriff’s Office $734,653
Deputy Patrol Officer, Backfill and Overtime, $218,203, 1.0 FTE  
The city of Woodinville requested an additional revenue backed dedicated patrol deputy, effective April 1, 2006.  The city of Woodinville will backfill using revenue backed overtime to fill the new shift through the end of the year, as there is an approximate 9 month delay during the training of a new 
officer.  The city also requested a revenue backed discretionary overtime fund to pay for small 
task forces of specialized officers within the city.  The requested amount assumes discretionary overtime expenditures for 9 months of 2006.
	
	Expenditures
	Revenues
	FTEs

	Patrol Deputy
	$   98,203
	$    97,564 
	1.0

	Patrol Deputy Backfill
	$   76,500
	$    76,500
	

	Patrol Deputy Overtime
	$    43,500
	$    43,500
	

	Total
	$  218,203
	$  217,564
	 1.0


Shoreline/SeaTac Contract Officers, $260,577, 2.0 FTEs  
The cities of Shoreline and SeaTac contracts request the revenue backed additions of a Traffic Deputy and Detective Sergeant respectively.  Both requests were received late in 2005 after the adoption of the 2006 budget.  Both positions are effective as of January 1, 2006 and structured with the following expenditures and revenues:
	
	Expenditures
	Revenues
	FTEs

	Shoreline Traffic Deputy
	     $  116,119
	$ 129,810
	1.0

	SeaTac Detective Sergeant
	     $  144,458
	$ 148,294
	1.0

	Total
	     $  260,577
	$ 278,104
	2.0


Washington State Criminal Justice Training Center, (WSCJTC) $158,143, 1.0 FTE   
The WSCJTC requested a Captain position be added to their contract for a three year period.  The regular costs will be fully reimbursed on a monthly basis.  A one time cost will be partially recovered on a monthly basis and be fully reimbursed over the course of the contract.  This FTE position has a $158,143 supplemental appropriation, of which $138,953 is revenue backed.
HUD Cascade Homes Contract, Revenue Backed $17,730 

This request increases the King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO) HUD contract at Cascade Homes, using new Public Housing Safety Initiative funding.  The request is 100% backed by Federal revenues.

DOE Litter, Revenue Backed $10,000
The State Department of Ecology (DOE) requested KCSO have a special emphasis litter patrol in April 2006.  The patrols will be conducted on overtime and are 100% revenue backed by the State.

Cirque du Soleil, Revenue Backed $70,000
The KCSO will be providing security at Marymoor Park during Cirque du Soleil events on a reimbursable overtime basis.
Records, Elections and Licensing Services $1,738,472
Elections Temporary Facility, $1,738,472  
This request will fund increased costs related to the Temporary Elections Annex located at King County International Airport and increased security measures implemented in response to recommendations by the Elections Center Independent Audit completed in October 2005.  These costs include Sheriff’s overtime, short term tenant improvements, additional security infrastructure, and janitorial services.  It is forecast that approximately $940,728 of these costs will be recovered from cities.
Prosecuting Attorney $66,309

Investigator – Sexually Violent Predator Unit, $66,309 
This supplemental is for salary and benefits of an Investigator position within the Prosecuting Attorney's Sexually Violent Predator Unit.  The position is fully revenue backed by the State of Washington.
Superior Court $140,000

Superior Court Signage – Trial Court Improvement Account, $25,000 
This supplemental request funds for the translation and printing cost involved with converting court forms and documents from English to those foreign languages most used by the 
non-English speaking population who interact with the court.  Commonly used forms and documents would be translated into languages that include Spanish, Vietnamese, Cambodian, Russian and Somali.  This request is revenue backed by funds from the Trial Court Improvement Account.
Courtroom Audio System Update – Trial Court Improvement Account, $76,000 
This supplemental request would provide for new amplifiers, microphones, speakers and wiring equipment in 39 downtown and juvenile courtrooms. This request is revenue backed by funds from the Trial Court Improvement Account.
 

Performance Measure Training – Trial Court Improvement Account, $7,500 
This supplemental request would be used to procure training from the National Center for State Courts (NCSC).  The training would focus on assisting Superior Court in its effort to develop meaningful performance measures. This request is revenue backed by funds from the Trial Court Improvement Account.
Speaker Phones – Trial Court Improvement Account, $8,000 
This supplemental request is for funds to purchase speaker phones for civil and criminal courtrooms in the downtown courthouse and Regional Justice Center.  The phones will aid the court with receiving remote testimony.  This request is revenue backed by funds from the Trial Court Improvement Account.
Court Improvement Pilot Projects – Trial Court Improvement Account, $23,500 
This supplemental request would be used to evaluate business practices within the court and identify potential efficiencies and improvements to services.  It is anticipated that these funds may be used for consultants to evaluate practices, or for temporary staffing or equipment to actually test a change in a particular business practice.  This request is revenue backed by funds from the Trial Court Improvement Account.
District Court $813,371
TLT Program Managers, $104,627, 3.0 TLTs  
This request funds 3.0 TLT program manger positions for the last six months of 2006.  The positions include an operational program manager, a finance program manager and a Facility Master Plan (FMP) program manager.  The operational program manager will work on implementing recommendations made in the court’s newly adopted Operational Master Plan (OMP) that pertain to centralization of operations where appropriate.  The finance program manager will work on areas related to the statistical, finance and measurement areas of the court’s business.  The FMP program manager will work on areas related to the facilities needs of the District Court. 
TLT Program Managers, $244,318, 9.0 TLTs
This request extends authorization from July 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006 for 9.0 TLT Court Clerks.  The positions are being used to assist the court with the transition from paper files to Electronic Court Records (ECR), as well as the transition from ten databases to one DISCIS database.  Each of these projects is mission critical and is a significant undertaking. 
District Court Signage – Trial Court Improvement Account, $12,000 
This request will enhance public service by adding court signage translated in the most commonly used foreign languages.  District Court plans to coordinate its signage upgrade with Superior Court’s signage upgrade in the Regional Justice Center and the King County Courthouse to ensure cost effectiveness.  This request is revenue backed by funds from the Trial Court Improvement Account.
District Court Staffing Study – Trial Court Improvement Account, $68,000 
This request provides $68,000 to fund a staffing study to analyze clerical staffing needs in the District Court.  These funds will be used in conjunction with $60,000 authorized in 2005 for the purpose of a staffing study.  The staffing study will be used to determine the staffing level needed to maintain efficiency and a high level of service.  This request is revenue backed by funds from the Trial Court Improvement Account.

Judicial Vacancy Savings, $324,426
This supplemental request is funded from a reserve in Salary and Wage Contingency to District Court derived from the elimination of two judicial positions.  The salary savings from the two positions will be used to cover the cost of moving 220 positions within the department from a 35 to 40 hour work week.  The item is budget neutral.  
Judicial Administration $25,000
Domestic Violence Council, $25,000
This supplemental request funds multiple projects sponsored by the Domestic Violence (DV) Council that are designed to mitigate domestic violence and its effects.  Projects funded within this request include a DV public awareness campaign, a firearms forfeiture project, workplace training, and the annual Domestic Violence Awareness Month rally and campaign.  DV Council members include Executive branch Department Directors, leadership from the King County Sheriff's and Prosecuting Attorney's Office, and representatives from the King County Council, and Superior and District Courts.
Internal Support ($650,000)
Klahanie Annexation Disappropriation ($650,000) 
The 2006 Adopted Budget included a $650,000 transfer to support the anticipated annexation of Klahanie to the city of Issaquah.  The annexation did not go forward and the transfer of funds is not required.  Therefore, $650,000 is disappropriated from Internal Support and the CX financial plan reserve for annexation incentives is replenished to $10 million.

Salary and Wage Contingency ($1,078,585)
COLA Adjustments, ($1,078,585)
To disappropriate budget from Salary and Wage Contingency for the following agencies:

	Agency
	Supplemental
	Amount

	District Court
	COLA Adjustment
	$    (324,426)

	Public Health
	COLA Adjustment (Local 17)
	$    (754,159)

	
	Total
	$ (1,078,585)


District Court – COLA Adjustment, ($324,426)  
This request disappropriates funds held in reserve in Salary and Wage Contingency to District Court ($324,426) derived from the elimination of two judicial positions.  The salary savings from the two positions will be used to cover the cost of moving 220 positions within the department from a 35 to 40 hour work week.  The item is budget neutral.
Public Health – COLA Adjustment, (754,159) 
This supplemental request disappropriates funds that are reserved in Salary and Wage Contingency.  This appropriation provides CX funding for the unanticipated COLA increase in the Public Health 2006 budget.  The COLA rate increased late in the budget process for 2006.

Assessments $236,743

Geographic Information Services (GIS) Platform Migration, $133,000
Funding is provided to hire 3 temporary GIS staff for 6 months to work on cleaning up data during KCGIS migration from UNIX based operating system to a new system.  Of this amount, $8,000 will be used to train 9 Assessments GIS personnel on how to use the new system.

Personnel Board Action, $103,743  
This request for $103,743 would fund retroactive pay from September 2003 for a labor issue that was resolved through a decision by the King County Personnel Board.  

Current Expense Fund Transfers $4,336,620
	Fund
	Issue
	Amount

	Human Services
	Programs
	$ 2,055,863

	Public Health and EMS
	COLA Adjustments
	$    754,159

	Physical Environment
	Annexations
	$    423,066

	Capital Improvement Program (CIP)
	Various Capital Projects
	$ 1,065,575


	
	Total
	$ 4,298,663


Human Services: Children and Family Set-Aside Fund $2,055,863 
This transfer funds various programs in the Children and Family Set-Aside fund.
Human Services: Public Health COLA $754,159 
This supplemental request is funded from a reserve in Salary and Wage Contingency.  This appropriation provides CX funding for the unanticipated COLA increase in the Public Health 2006 budget.  The COLA rate increased late in the budget process for 2006.
Physical Environment: CX Transfer to Parks – Pool Transfers, $381,524
The 2006 budget assumed that the Renton and Evergreen Pools would be transferred to Northwest Center effective January 1st and April 1st respectively.  These transfers did not take place as anticipated, and no date has been determined for either transfer.  Parks continues to operate the pools and requires the related expenditure and FTE authority to continue operations.  As a result, the omnibus adds $381,524 in additional appropriation authority to the transfer to Parks. 

Physical Environment: CX Transfer to Parks – Klahanie Annexation, $41,542
The 2006 Adopted Budget assumed the annexation of Klahanie to the city of Issaquah.  However, the city of Issaquah decided against this annexation late last fall.  As a result, the omnibus adds $41,542 in additional appropriation authority to the transfer to Parks to continue providing maintenance of facilities in Klahanie.

CIP: Transfer to Capital Projects $1,065,575
The operating omnibus ordinance includes Current Expense Fund revenue backing for projects described in the first quarter capital budget omnibus ordinance transmittal.  Two of the projects involving Judicial Administration and Superior Court technology enhancements are eligible for a share of the Transition Fund amount set-aside in the 2006 Current Expense Financial Plan.  The Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division has proposed facility improvements at the Kent Animal Control Center.  The Facilities Management Division has proposed funding in support of 2006 Operational and Facility Master Plan costs, along with priority directives in the space plan ordinance adopted in 2005.  The Hillman P-Patch transfer provides substitute revenue backing for a $15,000 project approved in the third quarter omnibus adopted in 2005.
Jail Health Services $315,893, 1.5 FTEs
Jail Health Services COLA Increase, $99,447
This request is to fund COLA costs and salary increases for five senior pharmacists, eight pharmacy assistants, and two Public Health support supervisors.  The new Local 17 contract was not approved until late in 2005 and this item was not included in the 2006 adopted budget.  This request is to remove the cost of living contra for this amount from the Jail Health Services budget.
Psychiatric Services Program, $216,446, 1.5 FTEs
This request is for one new psychiatrist, a .5 FTE Psychiatric Nurse Practitioner, as well as miscellaneous office supplies and equipment for these positions.  The census and length of stay have both increased for inmates requiring psychiatric services.  To remain in compliance with the National Commission on Correctional Health Care accreditation, Jail Health Services must expand services and access for mentally ill inmates.  Washington Protection and Advocacy System, an advocacy group for the needs of the disabled and mentally ill, has identified gaps in service to these inmates.  The 1.5 FTEs requested will expand clinical hours, as well as access to services and follow up for inmates with psychiatric needs.  Funding for the psychiatrist position is to start in the second quarter, at .75 of the annual salary.  The total request is for $216,446.

Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) $1,771,565
Drug Court Detail, $36,985
Based on the addition of one new drug court, DAJD requests appropriation to fund overtime for 24 hours per week to staff the new drug court for 34 weeks, May through December 2006.  The total amount of this request is $36,985. 
Population Increase from Cities Contracts, $1,734,580, 20.5 FTEs
This request seeks appropriation of $1,734,580 and is fully revenue backed.  The cities anticipate facility space needs for 100 average daily population (ADP) above the level defined in the interlocal agreement.  With the cities’ ADP at capacity, the 2006 budget level was for 5.8 double-bunked units in the Regional Justice Center (RJC).  To accommodate the additional 100 ADP, the RJC must open one to two additional double-bunked units.  Additional staffing is required to open double-bunked unit #7.  This includes non-housing unit corrections officers, corrections technicians, cook/baker, bookkeeper and classifications specialist FTEs.  Housing unit staffing for the fluctuating number of double-bunked units will be accommodated with overtime.  

Non-Current Expense Funds

Inmate Welfare Fund $189,226
Inmate Custodial Training Program, $189,226
When the North Rehabilitation Facility closed the inmate welfare funds generated from telephone and vending machine commissions were transferred to Public Health instead of the Inmate Welfare Fund (IWF).  These funds can only be used for non-mandatory programs to benefit inmates.  Revenues were transferred from Public Health to IWF in 2006 for an inmate custodial training program at the King County Correctional Facility.  IWF requests appropriation of $189,226 to contract for this program over a period of 4 years.
Roads $3,483,078 1.66 FTEs
Roads Services for Klahanie, $274,725, 1.66 FTE
The 2006 Adopted Budget assumed the annexation of Klahanie to the city of Issaquah.  However, the city of Issaquah decided against this annexation late last fall.  As a result, the omnibus ordinance adds $274,725 and 1.66 FTE in additional appropriation authority for the Roads Division to provide services to Klahanie.  This includes maintaining and operating roadway, right-of-way, and traffic facilities within the service area.  In addition, the omnibus recognizes that the Roads Fund will receive an additional $1,796,782 in revenue as a result of the non-annexation of Klahanie.  The amount of revenue not being used to support direct services to Klahanie has been set aside in a reserve in the Roads financial plan in anticipation of costs related to the winter storms that affected our area.  While the costs of responding to the storms could be substantial, the Roads Division will not have final figures on the costs until later this year.  Once there is clarity on the financial impact of these costs to the Roads Fund, an ordinance will be transmitted to the council to appropriate the necessary funds held in this new storm reserve.  Any funds not used for 2006 storm related repairs will be set aside in a storm repair reserve in the 2007 budget.
Roads Winter Storm Repairs, $3,208,353
Near record breaking rain, followed by wind storms and other weather events in winter 2006, resulted in a declaration of a state of emergency by the King County Executive and Washington State Governor.  Roads flooded, hillsides washed out, and slopes, underpinnings, and drainage facilities failed as a result of the storms.  King County Roads Maintenance crews focused initially on emergency response to protect life and property, as well as debris clearance, and then on site-specific repairs.  Upcoming major maintenance repairs will take place this summer and early fall using overtime and contract services.

The Roads Division has requested $2,236,750 in Federal Highway Administration storm grants to reimburse 80% of eligible costs for response and repair work.  The Roads Division and the Office of Management and Budget are continuing to track the Federal review of the request and will notify council of any changes.

Developmental Disabilities, $1,037,000

Birth to Three Intervention and Administrative Services, $1,037,000
This request is for additional appropriation authority to implement an agreement with the Seattle School District to deliver early intervention services to children under the age of three.  This request is fully revenue backed with funds from the Seattle School District.  The agreement was not finalized in time for inclusion in the 2006 budget process.

Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD) Shared Services $765, 508 
Groundwater support to Solid Waste, ($44,218)
WLRD Shared Services proposes to provide expert hydro-geologic investigation, mapping, and data visualization services in and around the Vashon Island Landfill for the Solid Waste Division.  This work is required by the Solid Waste Division to ensure successful, long-term closure of the Vashon Island Landfill.  
King Conservation District, $452,083
The KCD will provide grants to WLRD Shared Services to fund the following projects:

· Riparian Plantings on Snoqualmie Agriculture Lands (Phase III) $4,000 

· Chinook Bend Floodplain Re-vegetation Completion $3,869
· Riparian Plantings on Snoqualmie Agriculture Lands (Phase II) $10,000 

· Project Review and Evaluation $10,000 

· WRIA 8 Evaluation of Proposed Conservation Actions $20,000 

· Snoqualmie Riparian Plantings on Agriculture Lands (Phase I) $30,000 

· Habitat and Baseline Monitoring to Support Adaptive Management Program $2,500 

· Salmon Watch Program $389.00
· Chinook Spawning Habitat and Flow Regime Assessment in Middle Green $18,750
· 2005 Lake Washington Chinook Red & Carcass Survey $20,000 

· WRIA 9 Implementation & Process for Habitat Plan Implementation $50,000
· 2006 Lake Washington Basin Chinook Surveys $39,575 

· Cottage Lake Creek Aquatic and Riparian Restoration $ 60,000 

· Bear Creek Smolt Trapping $81,000 

· Stewardship +Naturalist Community Involvement for Salmon Recovery and Habitat Plan Public Education/ Implementation $37,500
· Capital Project and Funding Implementation $64,500

Lake Stewardship, $20,865
This supplemental increases budget authority for the Lake Stewardship program to perform monitoring for Black Diamond, Kirkland, and additional work in Sammamish.  It also provides for increased costs related to analysis of sonar concentrations.  The costs of this addition are fully backed by revenue from the affected cities.

Washington State University - WSU Cooperative Extension, $74,443
This supplemental increases budget authority for the WSU Cooperative Extension program by $74,443 and provides additional authority for program work in 2006.  It adjusts facility rent and copy machine rental to the contracted amounts, increases authority for training needs, and adjusts minor expenditure accounts to place authority in more appropriate expense accounts.  Revenue from Renton Technical College is reimbursement for space they rent from WSU.
Normative Flow Biological Pass-Through Grant, $30,000
The WLRD Shared Services division and the Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) entered into an interlocal agreement to compile flow-biology indicators for urban streams.  The omnibus ordinance adds $30,000 in additional appropriation authority for the WLRD Shared Services fund to contract out this pass-through grant.

Bear Creek Mussel Study, $129,000
The 2006 Adopted Budget stipulated that WLRD expend $129,000 from the Shared Services Fund (1210) for a study of the Bear Creek Mussels.  The council did not provide a specific appropriation for this study.  Subsequent to adoption of the 2006 Budget, WLRD has identified additional fund balance in Surface Water Maintenance Local Drainage Services Fund 1211 as a result of an unanticipated fund transfer from the Wastewater Fund that could be used to finance the costs of this study.  This request transfers $129,000 from Fund 1211 to Fund 1210 where the work will be performed.

Correct COLA Appropriation, $103,335
Fund 1210 should have received $187,335 for COLA increases to 4.66% in the 2006 Adopted budget; however, only $84,000 was added to the budget.  

 

Surface Water Management Local Drainage Services $226,716

Bear Creek Mussel Study, $129,000
The 2006 Adopted Budget stipulated that WLRD expend $129,000 from the Shared Services Fund (1210) for a study of the Bear Creek Mussels.  The council did not provide a specific appropriation for this study.  Subsequent to adoption of the 2006 Budget, WLRD has identified additional fund balance in Surface Water Maintenance Local Drainage Services Fund 1211 as a result of an unanticipated fund transfer from the Wastewater Fund that could be used to finance the costs of this study.  This request transfers $129,000 from fund 1211 to fund 1210, where the work will be performed.

SWM Maintenance for Klahanie, $97,716
The 2006 Adopted Budget assumed the annexation of Klahanie to the city of Issaquah.  However, the city of Issaquah decided against this annexation late last fall.  As a result, the omnibus ordinance adds $97,716 in additional appropriation authority to the SWM Local Drainage Services Fund to provide services to Klahanie.  This includes maintenance of 25 local and five regional facilities.  It will also provide pay-as-you-go transfer to capital for two facility retrofits.  In addition, the omnibus recognizes that the SWM Local Drainage Services Fund will receive $364,000 in revenues as a result of the non-annexation of Klahanie.  $85,000 of revenues not being used to support direct services to Klahanie will be used to fund the Cedar River outreach contract, the Des Moines Creek Basin Plan, and the Friends of Hylebos.  The remaining $181,284 has been set aside as a reserve in the SWM Local Drainage Services financial plan in anticipation of unexpected costs related to the storms that affected our area this past winter.  While the costs of responding to the storms could be substantial, the Water and Land Resources Division will not have final figures on the cost until later this year.  Once there is clarity on the financial impact of these costs to the SWM Local Drainage Services fund, an ordinance will be transmitted to the council to appropriate the funds held in this new storm reserve.

Parks and Recreation $1,323,745, 6.3 FTEs

Parks Systems Enhancements, $281,479
Through the use of seasonal staffing, materials and equipment, available fund balance in the levy fund will be used to provide needed maintenance activities throughout the regional park system.  The improvements should enhance park facilities and are designed to leave a positive impact on the public leading up to a renewal of the Parks levy next year.  Maintenance districts will receive more frequent servicing of playgrounds, restrooms, ball field prep and maintenance, resulting in an overall improvement of park landscapes.  The King County Aquatics Center will receive additional resources to address landscaping needs and litter pickup.  The Trails System will receive resources to improve conditions, such as more frequent mowing, litter removal and vegetation control.  There will be system wide improvements to the grounds and facilities with the addition of Grounds and Crafts crews to address backlogged work orders.

Homeland Security Grants, $226,882
This request is backed 100% by Homeland Security grants.  The umbrella grant is administered by the Office of Emergency Management Services.  Parks has received these grants to create preparedness plans and training exercises.  The grants are received periodically and the 2006 grant allotments were not determined at the time that the 2006 budget was adopted.

Marymoor Parking Enforcement, $28,424, 1.05 FTEs
The Body of Work review has been completed by the Human Resources Division (HRD) and the Career Service Review Committee (CSRC) has approved the creation of 1.0 FTE Parking Specialist and a .67 FTE Parking Attendant for parking enforcement at Marymoor Park to ensure consistent parking revenue collection.  This request is prorated for a June 2006 start date.

Pool Transfers, $739,274, 5.25 FTEs
The 2006 Budget assumed that the Renton and Evergreen Pools would be transferred to Northwest Center effective January 1st and April 1st, respectively.  These transfers did not take place as anticipated and no date has been determined for either transfer.  As a result, Parks continues to operate the pools and requires the related expenditure and FTE authority.  This is backed by $381,524 from a CX transfer.   

Klahanie Annexation, $47,686
The 2006 Adopted Budget assumed the annexation of Klahanie to the city of Issaquah.  However, the city of Issaquah decided against this annexation late last fall.  As a result, the omnibus adds $47,686 in additional appropriation authority to Parks to continue providing maintenance of facilities in Klahanie.  This is backed by $41,542 from a CX transfer.
Byrne Justice Assistance Grant $49,788

Byrne Justice Assistance Grant
The 2006 budget for the grant was $360,000.  The actual award to King County from the Department of Justice is $409,788 to be used for two projects: the Law, Safety and Justice Integration Program, to fund technology consultant and support; and the King County Drug Diversion Court database and e-filing project support.  This request seeks appropriation for the additional $49,788 award granted to King County.

Wastewater Treatment Reserve Bond Account 108 $385,512
Wastewater Treatment Reserve for West Point Settlement, $385,512
An agreement was reached to pay the City of Seattle $5,027,000 because the fourth digester was not removed from the West Point treatment plant by an agreed upon date.  The appropriation authority was adopted in 2003, along with a proviso that stipulated that payment could not be made until an ordinance was adopted authorizing the execution of a Memorandum of Agreement with the City of Seattle.  On December 26, 2003, Ordinance #2004-0016, with the draft Memorandum of Agreement, was submitted to council for approval.  It was not adopted in 2003 or 2004, but was reintroduced on January 23, 2006 and adopted March 13, 2006, ordering King County to pay principal and interest through March 31, 2006, totaling $5,412,512, to the City of Seattle, pursuant to the 1991 West Point Settlement Agreement. $5,027,000 was paid using 2005 appropriation, requiring additional budget authority of $385,512 in 2006 to cover the required payment.

DNRP Administration $250,000

This is a one-time grant to support the multi-jurisdictional water supply planning efforts initiated by the King County Executive in October 2005.  The state funds, provided through the state supplemental capital budget for the Department of Ecology, will be used for technical studies and other work, to be determined by the multi-jurisdictional Coordinating Committee.  Some of the funds will be administered by DNRP and some will be “pass-through” to other agencies.
Transit $1,100,000, 7.5 FTEs

I-405 Construction Mitigation Costs, $600,000, 7.5 FTEs
King County Metro was approached by the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) to provide bus service, starting in June 2006, as a way to mitigate the impact of construction efforts on I-405.  WSDOT will pay for the service that is provided.  The annual number of hours to be implemented is approximately 11,000. 
Pay As You Drive Pilot Program, $500,000
Because of state and federal grants received after the 2006 budget was adopted, Transit will be able to implement a Pay As You Drive pilot program.  Through the pilot project, Transit will work with an insurance company to offer pay-as-you-drive insurance to some car owners.  These car owners would agree to have a monitoring device installed in their cars and would pay their insurance rates based directly on the number of miles they drive.  This pilot program anticipates changing people’s driving behaviors, by reducing single occupant vehicle trips, reducing the number of miles driven and increasing usage of transit, by rewarding people who drive fewer miles with lower premiums.  No local match is required on the state funding and the 20% match for the federal funding comes from the state grant.     
Facilities Management Internal Service $179,605
TLT Custodian for REALS Airport Facility: $37,259, 1.0 TLT
This request provides additional custodial resources (1.0 TLT) for the Records Elections and Licensing Services Division (REALS) Temporary Elections Annex facility at the King County Airport.  The cost for 1.0 TLT for eight months in 2006 is $37,259.  The Facilities Management Building Services Department has worked directly with REALS to identify the required level of service for the Airport Facility.
CHAT Operating Expenses: $142,346

This request will provide funding for continued maintenance at the Cedar Hills Alcohol Treatment Center (CHAT) for the duration of 2006.  FMD anticipated turning the site, including maintenance responsibilities, over to the King County Housing Authority (KCHA) for re-development as transitional housing for women and their families in early 2006.  The turnover has been delayed and the sale and/or development activity is not expected until mid-2007 at the earliest. FMD requires the expenditure authority to maintain the site at the current level to preserve and protect the campus facilities and forestall any future deterioration of valuable infrastructure. 

Custodial Contract Conversion: 6.75 FTE’s

This omnibus request is for 6.75 FTE’s to enable the Facilities Management Division to hire 
in-house workers to provide the services formerly provided by contract.  As part of the Local 925 labor negotiations, FMD is converting all custodial contracts to in-house FTE.  This effort will be phased in through 2006 and 2007.  The 2006 FMD Internal Service Fund has sufficient expenditure authority to cover the additional expenses incurred by this conversion.  

ITS – Technology Services $522,706
Data Center Move Planning: $522,706
This request provides consultant support to plan the move of ITS’ central data center.  The consultant's scope of work will include generating cost estimates for site preparation, build-out, moving, etc.  The current lease for data center space in Seattle Municipal Tower will expire in 2007.

ITS – Telecommunications Services $1,500,000
Transfer to Voicemail Project: $1,500,000
This request transfers equipment replacement and voicemail replacement reserves to the voicemail replacement project to fund the system replacement.  
PROVISO AMENDMENTS AND/OR REMOVALS
Along with these supplemental appropriations, it is requested that some provisos from the 2006 adopted budget be altered.  For each proviso, the reasoning behind such alterations is described in the narrative below.

Section 25, Records, Elections and Licensing Services
Provisos P2 and P3
REALS requests that provisos P2 and P3 relating to Turnaround Team activity be removed from the 2006 budget due to recent changes related to the elections section.  These changes include:  improvements in elections, selection of a consultant and resulting proposed approaches by the consultant, legislative changes, policy proposals, and the availability of resources.

Section 65, MHCADS – Mental Health

Proviso P1
Mental Health requests a change of date for the work plan in Proviso P1 for phase I recovery implementation plan from February 15, 2006 to March 1, 2006.

The 2006 Adopted Budget Ordinance included a number of provisos in the operating budgets for the Water and Land Resources Division and DNRP Administration.  Provided below is an update on what is being done in response to some of these key provisos.  

Section 68, Water and Land Resources Shared Services  

Proviso ER1 Bear Creek Mussel Study
The 2006 Adopted Budget stipulated that WLRD expend $129,000 from the Shared Services Fund for a study of the Bear Creek Mussels.  The council did not provide a specific appropriation for this study.  Subsequent to adoption of the 2006 Budget, WLRD has identified additional fund balance as a result of an unanticipated fund transfer from the Wastewater Fund that could be used to finance the costs of this study.  Included in this omnibus ordinance is an appropriation to pay for this study.  In the meantime, WLRD is commencing work on this study.  

Proviso ER7 Category III (Culver) Grant Staffing
The 2006 Adopted Budget was approved with $120,000 less than what WLRD needs to administer the Waterworks grant program.  In order to correct this discrepancy, $120,000 is shifted from the total $550,000 that was provided for Waterworks grants in the 2006 Adopted Budget.  This will leave $430,000 for Waterworks grants and will provide WLRD with the resources needed to administer these grants.  The omnibus ordinance adjusts the proviso language to reflect this change.  

Section 86, Natural Resources and Parks Administration
Proviso ER1 EarthCorps Funding in DNRP Administration
The 2006 Adopted Budget includes a proviso in the DNRP Administration budget stating, “Of this appropriation, $88,188 shall be expended solely on the EarthCorps program.”  Council did not provide additional appropriation authority to cover this recommended expenditure.  The omnibus capital ordinance includes budget authority and a funding source for this share of the EarthCorps program.  In addition, as a technical change, the operating omnibus ordinance strikes the original proviso to reflect the fact that the $88,188 in expenditures are now coming from a capital budget.
A detailed spreadsheet that separates and organizes the amounts by supplemental and budget reappropriation components is attached for council review.  The spreadsheet includes other supplemental appropriations that are not highlighted in this letter but are included in the ordinance, including carryover and technical corrections to the adopted 2006 budget.  Fiscal notes and financial plans are included in the transmittal package.
If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434.  

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely, 
Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:

King County Councilmembers
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 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director
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Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget



Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget



Budget Office Supervisors and Analysts
